The Plastid Terminal Oxidase: Its Elusive Function Points to Multiple Contributions to Plastid Physiology

Wojciech J. Nawrocki,¹ Nicolas J. Tourasse,² Antoine Taly,³ Fabrice Rappaport,¹ and Francis-André Wollman^{1,2}

¹Laboratoire de Physiologie Membranaire et Moléculaire du Chloroplaste, UMR 7141, Centre National de la Recherche Scientifique–Université Pierre et Marie Curie; ²FRC 550, Centre National de la Recherche Scientifique; and ³Laboratoire de Biochimie Théorique, UPR 9080, Centre National de la Recherche Scientifique. Institut de Biologie Physico-Chimique, 75005 Paris, France; email: wollman@ibpc.fr

Annu. Rev. Plant Biol. 2015. 66:49-74

First published online as a Review in Advance on January 12, 2015

The Annual Review of Plant Biology is online at plant.annualreviews.org

This article's doi: 10.1146/annurev-arplant-043014-114744

Copyright © 2015 by Annual Reviews. All rights reserved

Keywords

PTOX, chlororespiration, chloroplast, electron transfer, structural model, carotenoid biosynthesis, redox poise, retrograde signaling

Abstract

Plastids have retained from their cyanobacterial ancestor a fragment of the respiratory electron chain comprising an NADPH dehydrogenase and a diiron oxidase, which sustain the so-called chlororespiration pathway. Despite its very low turnover rates compared with photosynthetic electron flow, knocking out the plastid terminal oxidase (PTOX) in plants or microalgae leads to severe phenotypes that encompass developmental and growth defects together with increased photosensitivity. On the basis of a phylogenetic and structural analysis of the enzyme, we discuss its physiological contribution to chloroplast metabolism, with an emphasis on its critical function in setting the redox poise of the chloroplast stroma in darkness. The emerging picture of PTOX is that of an enzyme at the crossroads of a variety of metabolic processes, such as, among others, the regulation of cyclic electron transfer and carotenoid biosynthesis, which have in common their dependence on the redox state of the plastoquinone pool, set largely by the activity of PTOX in darkness.

Contents

INTRODUCTION	50
Oxidases in Energy-Transducing Membranes	50
THE EVOLUTION, STRUCTURE, AND FUNCTION	
OF THE PTOX ENZYME	51
Terminal Oxidases and Their Common Ancestor	51
The Number of PTOX Genes	52
PTOX and AOX: Similarities and Differences	54
Functional Properties of PTOX as Deduced from In Vitro	
and Heterologous Expression Studies	57
THE FUNCTION OF PTOX IN THYLAKOID MEMBRANES	58
Chlororespiration	58
The Electron Sink Hypothesis	59
The Carotenoid Biosynthesis Hypothesis	62
PTOX Activity in Darkness	64
Other Functional Hypotheses Regarding PTOX	64
PTOX AS AN ENVIRONMENT-RESPONSIVE ENZYME	65
PTOX IN NONGREEN PLASTIDS	66
CONCLUDING REMARKS AND RESEARCH FRONTIERS	66

INTRODUCTION

Oxidases in Energy-Transducing Membranes

Oxygen, found in its reduced form as water (-2) and in its oxidized form as gaseous molecular oxygen in the atmosphere (0), is the most abundant element on earth. It is involved in many redox processes throughout the life realm, prominent among which are respiration and oxygenic photosynthesis, which respectively use oxygen as an electron acceptor and water as an electron donor. These metabolic processes involve a membrane-borne electronic flow that is coupled to the synthesis of ATP, thus supplying cells with the energy currency required to sustain their metabolism, development, and division (86, 101). As a consequence of its two unpaired electrons occupying two antibonding orbitals, the dioxygen molecule is highly reactive and can be found in many different chemical states and, in particular, in reactive oxygen species (ROS)—primarily singlet oxygen ($^{1}O_{2}$), superoxide (O_{2}^{--}), and peroxide derivatives (8, 135), which may trigger oxidative reactions in an uncontrolled manner and are potentially harmful to their biological environment. This may account for the cellular enzymatic arsenal involved in the active or passive detoxification of ROS or in the scavenging of their oxygen precursor (85, 114, 116, 130).

Oxidases use dioxygen as an electron acceptor. Whereas bacteria encode a variety of oxidases, some of which are primarily oxygen-scavenging enzymes (49), mitochondria harbor two oxidases (for a review, see 134): the cytochrome *c* oxidase (complex IV) and the alternative oxidase (AOX), first described in plant mitochondria (12; for a recent review, see 99). Complex IV is a diheme dicopper oxidase. It is a transmembrane, electrogenic protein complex that couples dioxygen reduction to proton pumping across the membrane (160, 164). A water-soluble cytochrome *c* found in the intermembrane space acts as its electron donor. AOX is a simple diiron protein, bound monotopically to the n-side of the inner mitochondrial membrane (92, 154, 166). It sustains a non-electrogenic, cyanide-insensitive (in contrast to complex IV) respiration that uses quinols, which

Oxidases: enzymes that reduce oxygen; they are either bioenergetic enzymes engaged in oxidative phosphorylation or scavenger enzymes decreasing the local

oxygen concentration Alternative oxidases:

quinol oxidases contributing to an electron transfer pathway alternative to cytochrome oxidase; mitochondria harbor a unique oxidase of this kind named AOX

n-side: the negatively charged side of the inner membrane of a mitochondrion after this membrane has been electrically polarized by the turnover of the respiratory enzymes are soluble in the lipid bilayer, as electron donors. At first sight, the quinol-oxidizing activity of AOX may be seen as futile from a thermodynamic standpoint or as a partially decoupling electron flow from proton pumping, because it lowers the ATP yield of the respiratory pathway by diverting reducing equivalents from the sequential electrogenic activities of complexes III and IV. However, its affinity for oxygen being lower than that of complex IV (45), it is a poor competitor to the downstream cytochrome bc_1 oxidase complexes unless the quinone pool is overreduced (72). Thus, it may act as a safety valve that would function only when the mitochondrial electron transfer chain is congested. There are, however, many other possible roles for AOX that stem from its nonelectrogenic behavior, including thermogenesis (156), oxygen scavenging (45), stress signaling (29), reactive oxygen and nitrogen species homeostasis (89, 154), gametophyte development (26), fruit ripening (112), or, when working as an overflow device, a damper of metabolite fluctuations (119).

A counterpart of this mitochondrial AOX is specifically found in plastids: the plastid terminal oxidase (PTOX). PTOX, which is also a diiron-containing protein, takes up electrons from plastoquinol (PQH₂) to reduce oxygen via a nonelectrogenic process. Originally called IMMUTANS, it is a nucleus-encoded, 6α -helical-bundle, peripheral membrane protein. Its mass varies from 40 to 50 kDa depending on the species. PTOX binds strongly to the stromal side of thylakoid membranes in their nonappressed regions (82). Its expression level in unicellular organisms and in mature tissues of vascular plants is substoichiometric with respect to the major protein complexes of the photosynthetic electron transfer chain, with a PTOX/photosystem II (PSII) protein ratio in spinach of approximately 1/100 (82). Yet, as discussed below, a variety of stresses impact its abundance. PTOX participates in a light-independent electron transfer pathway called chlororespiration, a term coined by Bennoun (13) more than 30 years ago by analogy with mitochondrial respiration. Chlororespiration involves the reduction of a pool of plastoquinones (PQs), which are soluble in the lipid phase of thylakoid membranes, by a PQ reductase and their reoxidation by PTOX, which acts as a PQH₂:oxygen oxidoreductase.

Two types of reductases have been identified. The NADH dehydrogenase-like (NDH) enzyme, present in land plants and some unicellular algae (Streptophyta and *Nephroselmis*), uses NADPH or reduced ferredoxin (163) as an electron donor and pumps protons similarly to its mitochondrial homolog. The type II NAD(P)H dehydrogenase-like (NDA2) enzyme, present in most unicellular algae (88), oxidizes NADPH (56) and is a monotopically bound, nonelectrogenic enzyme. Thus, the overall chlororespiratory process by which NADPH (or ferredoxin) is oxidized and oxygen is reduced is expected to be electrogenic in plant chloroplasts but not in algae. Strangely enough, there has been no study so far of the potential implication of these differences in electrogenicity in the physiological control of chlororespiration between plants and NDA2-bearing algae.

Several reviews have been devoted to PTOX (16, 37, 90, 109, 115, 129, 146), but its role(s) and interplay with the photosynthetic function remain enigmatic. Here, we describe some structural features of the enzyme in light of the recent structural data obtained for its mitochondrial counterpart. We discuss its enzymatic function and its possible physiological integration into various metabolic pathways, taking into account, in particular, a quantitative comparison of its activity with the redox fluxes sustained by the pathways to which it may directly or indirectly contribute.

THE EVOLUTION, STRUCTURE, AND FUNCTION OF THE PTOX ENZYME

Terminal Oxidases and Their Common Ancestor

PTOX and AOX are both diiron quinol oxidases (137, 167). With the exception of the diironbinding motif made of four glutamic acid and two histidine residues, protein sequences within the nonheme diiron protein family are poorly conserved (18, 77). Other members in this family include methane monooxygenase, the R2 subunit of ribonucleotide reductase, ferritin, rubrerythrin, the 5-demethoxyquinone hydrolase, and the aerobic Mg-protoporphyrin IX monomethylester hydroxylase involved in chlorophyll biosynthesis (18, 77, 78). As in AOX and ribonucleotide reductase, a conserved tyrosine residue is necessary for PTOX function (40), suggesting that quinol oxidation proceeds similarly in PTOX and AOX. The two enzymes are found in both prokaryotes and eukaryotes. Their common ancestor-a primitive diiron-carboxylate oxidase, perhaps an oxygen scavenger during the transition from the anoxic to the oxic world—is of prokaryotic origin. As pointed out by McDonald & Vanlerberghe (91), the divergence of these two oxidases occurred before the two primary endosymbiotic events that respectively led to the emergence of the plastid and the mitochondrion. Indeed, PTOX and AOX are phylogenetically more distant than their respective prokaryotic and eukaryotic versions, contrary to what would be the case if the divergence had occurred after primary endosymbiosis. PTOX is present in cyanobacteria; green, red, and brown algae; flowering plants; and cyanophages. Although chloroplasts evolved from the engulfment by a eukaryotic cell of a symbiotic photosynthetic cyanobacterium, which likely had both a cytochrome oxidase and an alternative oxidase (48), their thylakoids display a single type of oxidase—PTOX. Assuming that the loss of cytochrome oxidase activity in chloroplasts is an evolutionary consequence of the integration of both the photosynthetic and respiratory metabolisms within a single eukaryotic cell, the same logic raises the question, addressed below, of why there has been evolutionary pressure to conserve alternative oxidases such as PTOX in the entire photosynthetic eukaryotic lineage.

The Number of PTOX Genes

Similarly to multiple AOX copies in plants (27), some organisms have two copies of PTOX (157). Because PTOX shares homology with AOX, they must be discriminated to correctly assign sequences to PTOX. We designed position-specific scoring matrices for PTOX and AOX that allowed the specific retrieval of each of these oxidases from protein sequence databases (see the online **Supplemental Material**; follow the **Supplemental Material link** from the Annual Reviews home page at **http://www.annualreviews.org**). In agreement with previous studies (21, 90, 157), we identified several organisms from various taxonomic groups that encode two (or sometimes three) versions of the PTOX gene (**Figure 1**). Although the majority of cyanobacteria and plants contain a single PTOX gene, species carrying two PTOX copies were found in green, red, and brown algae; diatoms; and hacrobians (cryptophytes and haptophytes). The moss *Physcomitrella* also contains three copies.

Figure 1

Supplemental Material

Phylogenetic tree of PTOX protein sequences. The unrooted tree was reconstructed using the maximum likelihood method based on a matrix of amino acid substitutions computed from the multiple alignment of PTOX sequences. Nonhomologous C and N termini were excluded, and 325 sites were used for analysis. **Supplemental Figure 1** additionally shows the statistical confidence in branching computed by approximate likelihood ratio tests. Organisms are color coded by taxonomic group. The inset shows an evolutionary scheme of photosynthetic organisms based on the present classification of eukaryotes (1, 70), using the same color coding. Most sequences were retrieved from GenBank, and the GI number is given at the end of each organism description. For the remainder, specific symbols have been appended to identify the source: **#**, data from Phytozome; **@**, data kindly provided by the authors of the genome publication (107); *****, data from unpublished genomic sequence (N.J. Tourasse & O. Vallon, personal communication). The scale bar is the average number of amino acid substitutions per site. For additional details about sequence identification and analysis, see the online **Supplemental Material**.



Inparalogs: paralogs in a given lineage that all evolved by gene duplications that occurred after the speciation event that separated this lineage from another lineage (141) Strikingly, phylogenetic analysis based on more than 100 PTOX protein sequences indicates that, in most cases, the multiple PTOX sequences in a single organism do not appear to be inparalogs (as also shown in 21, 141). Indeed, the individual copies of PTOX in a given species can be distantly related and scattered in the phylogenetic tree, whereas PTOX sequences from organisms belonging to different taxonomic groups can be closely related (**Figure 1**). Phylogenetic intermixing is also seen in cyanobacteria (*Acaryochloris* and *Oscillatoria*). Thus, species encoding several PTOX proteins may have acquired them independently from different sources, possibly by horizontal gene transfer.

Because PTOX genes are present in cyanophages and algal viruses, one may hypothesize that viruses could have acted as vectors in such gene transfers. However, this transduction hypothesis is not in line with the facts that (*a*) a majority of cyanobacteria possess a single copy of PTOX and (*b*) the viruses sequenced to date do not bear a copy of PTOX homologous to any of the duplicates. PTOX was likely present in the ancestor of the Archaeplastida (91), which comprise three monophyletic groups (1, 70) where PTOX is present (21, 90). Therefore, the scattered distribution of sequences from three red and two blue algae (Rhodophyta and Glaucophyta, respectively) in the PTOX tree (**Figure 1**) is unexpected and, unless this is an artifact caused by sampling bias, suggests an early loss of the gene and subsequent independent reacquisitions. According to Keeling & Palmer (71), the endosymbiotic and nonendosymbiotic horizontal transfer of plastid-targeted genes can be relatively common in algae.

Nevertheless, in a few cases, the two PTOX copies from the same species are more closely related to each other than to PTOX proteins from other organisms, and this reflects organism-specific PTOX duplications (21) (Figure 1). This is the case, e.g., for maize, *Eucalyptus, Physcomitrella*, red algae, and green algae belonging to the Chlorophyceae class (including *Chlamy-domonas*), where the duplication seems to have occurred in the ancestor of this group. In the case of *Selaginella moellendorffii* and *Glycine max*, the copies are nearly identical, so although they are found in different genomic contexts, they may be false positives resulting from artifacts in genome assembly. We note that the cyanobacterial oxidase sequences of two *Synechococcus* strains (and to a lesser extent those of *Prochlorococcus* strains) branch remotely and may thus represent early-diverging or fast-evolving PTOX (Figure 1).

In conclusion, PTOX has followed a complex evolutionary history, with several independent duplication events. The phylogenomic survey of numerous plastid-targeted proteins shows that, in fact, such genes often display a complex evolutionary pattern involving duplications and lateral transfers (see the supplementary material for Reference 21). The duplication, represented in every group of photosynthetic organisms for which the protein sequences are retrievable, begs the question of the functional importance of these enzymes, inasmuch as they may display differential expression patterns or responses to the environmental conditions of the two genes (84). We discuss this further below (see The Function of PTOX in Thylakoid Membranes).

PTOX and AOX: Similarities and Differences

The *AtPTOX* gene (originally called *IMMUTANS*) is distantly related to the gene encoding the mitochondrial AOX enzyme (25, 162). The EXXEH. . . EXXEH–specific motif, responsible for iron chelation, is conserved in both oxidases and required for function (40). As discussed above, the two enzymes have a compact four-helix scaffold that harbors the chelation site of the active transition metal center (18). In addition, two amphipathic helices, found in both PTOX and AOX, dock them to the membrane (137) (**Figure 2***a*) to a depth of approximately 8 Å.

The structure of AOX from the parasite *Trypanosoma brucei* was recently solved at atomic resolution (137). Bearing 16% identity (26% similar residues) to the *Chlamydomonas* PTOX2



Figure 2

A model structure of CrPTOX2. The stromal surface of the membrane is schematically depicted as light green spheres. (*a*) Overview of the PTOX dimer in the membrane. Helix numbering is from N to C terminus. (*b*) Major structural differences between CrPTOX2 (*blue*) and TbAOX (*orange*; Protein Data Bank ID 3VV9). Green sticks show the last residue before and first residue after the loop in PTOX. The increased length of the helices next to the binding pocket in AOX is shown in pink. (*c*) PTOX (*blue*) superimposed on AOX (*orange*). The dimerization domain of AOX (*black*) spans the second AOX monomer (*gray surface*). Because of its low sequence homology, the corresponding domain of PTOX was not included in the model. (*d*) The interface of two monomers. The colors of the helices in one monomer correspond to the colors in panel *a*; helices from the other monomer are shown in transparent gray. Conserved residues (in 93% of PTOX sequences) in the interface are shown as thick sticks; other residues that could make contact are shown as thin sticks. The distance between two pairs of phenylalanine residues between the monomers does not exceed 4 Å. Note the two pairs of glutamic acid and arginine opposite one another and the two pairs of lysine opposite the tryptophan. (*e*) Differences in the binding pocket between PTOX (*blue*) and AOX (*orange*). (*f*) Docking software model of plastoquinol (PQH₂)–binding modes in PTOX. Residues flexible during the docking are shown as sticks. Residues orienting PQH₂ with regard to the diiron active site by hydrophobic stacking are shown as surfaces.

sequence in a 227-amino-acid conserved region, the crystal structure can be used to build a structural model of PTOX, which could not be derived before owing to the relatively weak conservation between PTOX and the other members of the diiron-carboxylate family that have a known three-dimensional structure (Figure 2). We used the predicted structure and

docking software to gain insight into the structural determinants of the binding site of PQH₂ in *Chlamydomonas reinhardtii* PTOX2, the major terminal oxidase of this green alga (51). Because AOX crystallizes as a dimer (137), we show the enzyme in its dimeric form (**Figure 2***a*). Owing to a lack of sequence conservation with AOX, the N-terminal part of PTOX as well as a loop corresponding to a PTOX-specific insertion could not be modeled.

The modeled PTOX structure differs in some instances from early structural predictions for AOXs (7, 17, 18). As expected, the predicted scaffold binding the diiron active center is very similar to that of TbAOX. Yet two major macroscopic differences arise. In PTOX, helices 1 and 2 next to the entrance of the binding pocket are shorter than they are in TbAOX (**Figure 2b**, pink). This narrows down the space available for PQ. In addition, the 16-amino-acid sequence corresponding to exon 8 of AtPTOX is located on the side of the protein opposite the membrane (**Figure 2b**, loop flanking the amino acids at the top right corner, shown in green). Although the N-terminal part of the PTOX protein could not be included in the model, we suggest that it contributes to the interaction between monomers within a dimer. Indeed, it should interact with the loop corresponding to exon 8 of AtPTOX in the other monomer, as shown in **Figure 2c**, which highlights the structural proximity between this loop in one monomer and the superposed N-terminal part of AOX in the other. Importantly, this hypothetical interaction between two different domains in each monomer would account for the finding that the deletion of the loop corresponding to exon 8 of AtPTOX—possibly in proximity to the N terminus of the second PTOX monomer—results in the destabilization of the protein (40).

Figure 2*d* shows the residues conserved in 93% of PTOX and AOX sequences in GenBank. As proposed earlier (17, 18, 38), they likely play a role in the chelation of the two iron atoms comprising the active center. However, as shown by Shiba et al. (137), the conserved histidines are not directly implicated in iron binding, but rather stabilize the second shell of the active site. The TbAOX structure shows that, as first hypothesized by Young et al. (165), two leucine residues (TbAOX L122 and L212, the former of which is conserved in PTOX and AOX) are located next to the diiron center and orient ubiquinol (UQH₂) so that it correctly interacts with the metal center, presumably by hydrophobic stacking. The corresponding two amino acids in CrPTOX2 are leucine (L220; AthL135) and valine (V312; AthV226), respectively. Besides valine, leucine or isoleucine is found in other PTOXs in place of CrPTOX V312. In AOX, the corresponding position is almost invariably occupied by leucine or phenylalanine. In *Arabidopsis*, the L135A mutation drastically decreases PTOX activity in vitro. The increased distance between the aromatic group of the quinol and the shorter and less bulky side chain in the mutant may possibly destabilize quinol binding (compare with **Figure 2***f*).

Another macroscopic difference highlighted by the comparison of the structures is the position of the large polar residue at the entrance of the quinone-binding pocket. In CrPTOX2, lysine 212 narrows the entry but is quite flexible (**Figure 2***f*). In other PTOX proteins, this position is in most cases occupied by another bulky and basic residue, arginine. This is, however, at variance with AOX, where the corresponding position (TbAOX F99) is occupied by hydrophobic residues, mostly phenylalanine, alanine, or leucine. Moreover, the AOX entry site is wider, as according to the model, helices 1 and 2 are longer than they are in PTOX. The presence of a conserved, polar, and possibly charged residue facing the lipid phase is unusual and suggests some critical function. It may contribute to the recruitment of PQs (see below for discussion) or anchor the enzyme at the membrane surface. Indeed, in the case of AOX, positively charged residues—arginines—on the interface between the membrane and proteins have been proposed to interact with the polar head groups of phospholipids (137).

Despite this list of differences, in general, PTOX and AOX are structurally similar, as expected from their homologous function. Yet, as we discuss below, they are not identical from either a

biochemical or enzymatic standpoint, and the limited but significant structural differences shown by the present comparison may constitute the structural determinants of these functional differences.

Functional Properties of PTOX as Deduced from In Vitro and Heterologous Expression Studies

The first report of an in vitro study of PTOX came from Josse et al. (67), who expressed the *Arabidopsis* protein in bacterial membranes. The reconstitution of PTOX in liposomes, i.e., without any interference with other oxidase activity, has been achieved only recently (167). In addition to the enzymatic studies of heterologously expressed enzymes, the complementation of knockout *Arabidopsis thaliana* lines with a site-directed PTOX mutant protein provided insights into the residues necessary for the enzyme function (38–40).

Interestingly, these reports supported a pronounced specificity of PTOX toward PQH_2 as opposed to other quinols (67, 167). This may be a notable difference between PTOX and AOX because AOXa1, when targeted to plastids, can complement a $\Delta PTOX$ Arabidopsis line, suggesting that it remains active when PQH_2 substitutes for UQH_2 (39; for a recent review, see 115). The same applies when using an overexpressed AOX2 that shows dual targeting (to chloroplasts and mitochondria) despite its endogenous mitochondria-targeting sequence. Thus, AOX can substitute for PTOX and act as a POH₂ oxidase even though its affinity for UOH₂ remains higher than for PQH_2 , as shown by the decrease in the oxygen consumption rate in bacterial membranes upon addition of PQH_2 in excess (39). PTOX would therefore be more stringent than AOX in its specificity toward its electron donor, and it is tempting to propose that this specificity stems, at least partly, from the location at the entrance of the quinol-binding site of a positively charged residue in PTOX in place of a hydrophobic one in AOX, as discussed above. A closer look at the two binding pocket environments shows that the residues surrounding the bound PQH_2 are less hydrophobic in PTOX than in AOX (Figure 2e). This is surprising because the methoxybenzoquinone substituents in ubiquinone (UQ) make it more polar than PQ, suggesting an opposite trend for the substrate specificity of the two enzymes (122). Hypothetically, though, the hydrophobic interaction between the lipid phase and the isoprenoid chain may not be sufficient to pull the polar head of the UQ out of the binding pocket, thus preventing PTOX from using UQ as a substrate (67, 167).

The oligomerization state of the enzyme is another structural issue that deserves attention. PTOX dimers have been found in transgenic tobacco plants overexpressing *Chlamydomonas* PTOX1 (2). Yu et al. (167) recently reported that purification of a heterologously expressed PTOX-maltose-binding protein fusion yields mainly a tetramer and to a lesser extent a dimer and a monomer. This stands in stark contrast to data from Fu et al. (39), who reported that PTOX is uniquely found as a monomer in nondenaturing biochemical analysis. Notably, the cysteine residues involved in dimerization and, consequently, in the regulation of the activity of AOX (40, 153) are absent in PTOX. Yet the dimerization may, as mentioned above, involve the N-terminus part of one monomer and the loop corresponding to exon 8 of the other one (**Figure 2b**,c). Even though it is not required from a mechanistic standpoint (see below), dimerization may take part in the regulation and/or the (de)stabilization of the protein. Finally, one could envisage the formation of heterodimers in species that express several isoforms of PTOX, but this issue has not been addressed.

According to Moore et al. (92), quinol oxidation into semiquinone by these diiron oxidases is initiated by a superoxo-diiron center upon oxidation of the diferrous state by O_2 . After the release of a water molecule, the peroxo-bridged diiron oxidizes the tyrosine residue (Y220 of CrPTOX2) in proximity to the dimetal center; this radical then oxidizes the semiquinone to eventually produce

 $\Delta \tilde{\mu}_{H^{+}}$: the transmembrane electrochemical potential difference for H^+

 \mathbf{P}_{700} : a dimer of chlorophyll in photosystem I, which is oxidized (P^+_{700}) following charge separation and reduced by plastocyanin

Water-water cycle: a redox cycle with water acting as the electron donor and oxygen as the electron acceptor, thereby producing water a quinone and the resting state, oxo-diiron (3+). The latter subsequently oxidizes another quinol into a quinone, and this closes the catalytic cycle by regenerating the diferrous center. Notably, the proposed mechanism involves no high-valence iron intermediates, but does involve radical transients such as tyrosyl [as in ribonucleotide reductase (75)] and semiquinone. Importantly, according to the present views, these two radicals are formed during the reaction sequence initiated by the binding of oxygen to the diferrous center and terminated by the formation of the oxo-diiron state. They are thus transient and thought to be short lived, thereby minimizing the production of ROS—quite a chemical feat, given the need to couple two reactions that sequentially donate two electrons to a reaction that requires four electrons (92).

There are, however, conditions where PTOX seems unable to take up this mechanistic challenge. When overexpressed in tobacco lines or when having to cohabit in the thylakoid membrane with a heterologously expressed bacterial phytoene desaturase, PTOX is a strong ROS producer (41, 50). Interestingly, in vitro studies recently provided further insights into the balance between the antioxidant (oxygen-reducing) and prooxidant (ROS-producing) activity of PTOX. At basic pH, increasing the concentration of the electron donor increased the prooxidant activity, whereas the opposite applied at acidic pH (167).

THE FUNCTION OF PTOX IN THYLAKOID MEMBRANES

Chlororespiration

Because PTOX, by oxidizing PQH_2 , potentially diverts reducing power from the photosynthetic electron transfer chain, it may interfere in vivo with photosynthetic electron transport and CO_2 fixation in the Calvin-Benson-Bassham cycle. Yet, as discussed above, PTOX is present in the thylakoid membranes of the vast majority of photosynthetic organisms, and the mere fact that it has been retained throughout evolution suggests that, although possibly detrimental in some instances, it fulfills beneficial functions. Contrary to the original proposal (14), chlororespiration as such is not electrogenic in green algae in darkness (15, 117), as neither NDA2 nor PTOX is a proton-pumping enzyme (Figure 3d). However, the chlororespiratory pathway in organisms possessing NDH can probably generate $\Delta \tilde{\mu}_{H^+}$ in the dark. In the light, irrespective of their intrinsic electrogenicity, chlororespiratory enzymes can contribute to $\Delta \tilde{\mu}_{H^+}$ when coupled to the activity of either photosystem: NDA2 can do so by sustaining the turnover of the cytochrome $b_6 f$ complex and the reduction of P_{700}^+ when PSII is poorly active or inactivated (an extreme experimental case being under PSII-inhibited conditions) (60), and PTOX can do so when involved in an electrogenic water-water cycle together with PSII (23). In a marine alga (Ostreococcus) and a cyanobacterium (Synechococcus) that have low PSI/PSII ratios, likely stemming from their adaptation to iron-limited conditions in the ocean, electrons from PSII are redirected toward oxygen via PTOX. Notably, however, such a cycle provides less ATP per oxidized H₂O molecule than does linear electron flow (LEF) from H₂O to NADP⁺. In Ostreococcus, this water–water cycle accounts for up to 30% of the total electron flow in these conditions. This is commensurate with the estimates obtained in Thellungiella, a halotolerant relative of Arabidopsis, which, when salt stressed, can also use PTOX as a safety valve to redirect PSII-generated electrons to oxygen (142) by upregulating PTOX fourfold. We note, incidentally, that a number of species with duplicated PTOX are halotolerant or can cope with high salt stress (Figure 1). Moreover, lodgepole pine has attracted attention for its enhanced oxygen-dependent electron flow, particularly in winter (132), but contributions from the Mehler reaction (O_2 reduction at the level of PSI) were not ruled out.

Because electron flow, ATP synthesis, and the buildup of a proton-motive force are so intricately coupled, PTOX must serve multiple functions as soon as it is engaged in a water-water cycle with PSII, and considering it merely as a safety valve seems excessively restrictive. In line with this, the role of cyclic electron flow (CEF) has been recently proposed to go beyond that of a supplier of $\Delta \tilde{\mu}_{H^+}$ and to extend to photoprotection owing to the photosynthetic control exerted at the level of the cytochrome $b_6 f$ complex upon acidification of the lumen (for reviews, see 63, 138). When involved in a water-water cycle, PTOX could be seen as a part of any photoprotective processes triggered by the built-up $\Delta \tilde{\mu}_{H^+}$ across the membrane. These include the activation of the violaxanthin de-epoxidase and the consecutive onset of nonphotochemical quenching, photosynthetic control, etc. (42). In plants, where chlororespiration is electrogenic, it may also play a significant role in sustaining the polarization state of the thylakoid membrane in the dark (Figure 3b, d). The upkeep of a $\Delta \tilde{\mu}_{H^+}$ across the thylakoid membrane is well documented (for *Chlamydomonas*, see 34; for vascular plants, see 66; for a review, see 76) and may serve all processes requiring a protonmotive force, such as, to mention a few, protein import into the lumen (149), activation of the CF₆F₁ ATP synthase (43), and pH-dependent nonphotochemical quenching (94, 128). Thus, in NDH-containing organisms, chlororespiration may contribute to polarizing the thylakoid membranes and thereby indirectly take part in the various $\Delta \tilde{\mu}_{H^+}$ -dependent processes. In the case of pH-dependent nonphotochemical quenching or activation of the CF_0F_1 ATP synthase, the latter of which requires the $\Delta \tilde{\mu}_{H^+}$ to reach values exceeding specific thresholds, chlororespiration would act as a primer. It would set a polarization state at values remaining below, but close to, these thresholds, thereby sensitizing the activation processes. Importantly, the upkeep of this permanent $\Delta \tilde{\mu}_{H^+}$ in the dark would develop at the expense of reducing power, whereas in organisms with nonelectrogenic NDA in place of NDH, it would rely on ATP consumption (117).

The Electron Sink Hypothesis

Because the enzymology of PTOX in vitro remained poorly characterized until recently (167), most of our knowledge of the activity of PTOX comes from in vivo studies. In vivo assays based on fluorescence methods (51, 79, 152, 158) showed that the maximum rate of light-independent PQH₂ oxidation varies among species, reaching up to 5 electrons transferred to oxygen per second per PSII center (e⁻ s⁻¹ PSII⁻¹) in Chlamydomonas (two PTOX enzymes exist in this algae, PTOX2 being the major oxidase, with a rate of 4.5 e⁻ s⁻¹ PSII⁻¹) (51) (Figure 3d). These values were obtained in mutants lacking cytochrome $b_{6}f$ complexes to ensure the full reduction of the PQ pool upon illumination and thereby allow the study of its light-independent reoxidation. In the case of vascular plants, the assessment of PTOX activity does not require the absence of cytochrome $b_6 f$ because the inactivation of CO₂ fixation in the dark creates the bottleneck required for the full reduction of the PO pool. The PTOX-mediated oxidation rate in plants is much lower than in *Chlamydomonas*, reaching only 0.3 $e^{-} s^{-1} PSII^{-1}$ in tomato (152) and 0.4 $e^{-} s^{-1} PSII^{-1}$ in Arabidopsis (64). However, the alpine plant Ranunculus glacialis exhibits a threefold-higher PTOX abundance when grown in high light than when grown in low light (79). This is mirrored at the functional level by a V_{max} of light-independent PQH₂ oxidation in high-light-grown plants of 1.3 $e^{-} s^{-1} PSII^{-1}$, threefold larger than that in shade-grown plants. In line with the above discussion, this light-dependent regulation of PTOX activity led Streb et al. (143) to propose that, by acting as an additional electron exit pathway, PTOX could provide photoprotection to the reaction centers.

Several authors have proposed the hypothesis that PTOX acts as a safety valve in plants (25, 102, 106). However, the PTOX-driven PQ oxidation rates do not exceed a few electrons per second per PSII, and this seems far from sufficient to provide an efficient safety valve against high excitation pressure, a situation encountered when the excitonic influx at the level of the photosystems overcomes the chemical outflux of the CO_2 assimilation pathway: Under saturating light conditions, the maximal rate of photosynthesis—and thus the reduction of PQ or the oxidation of



PQH₂, the rates of each step in the overall process being equal by definition—is approximately two orders of magnitude larger (\sim 150 e⁻ s⁻¹ PSII⁻¹). This is illustrated by an early study showing that the electron flow through PTOX decreases at the onset of illumination (110). This decrease stems from the drain of reducing equivalents from quinol by the oxidized cytochrome *f*, highlighting the competition between the speedy light-driven electron transfer and the sluggish PTOX pathway. Because it is a poor competitor of the photosynthetic mainstream, PTOX is unlikely to be a major player in photoprotection, at least under constant and saturating light conditions.

Another feature of PTOX that argues against the safety valve function is its contribution to ROS production (33, 41, 50, 167), which may damage the photosynthetic apparatus. However, according to Li et al. (84), PTOX may consume up to 10% of photochemically produced oxygen via the astaxanthin biosynthesis pathway, which would lower the oxygen partial pressure in the cell and consequently decrease ROS production (84). One could also argue that PTOX contributes to PSII photoprotection by shifting the site of ROS production from the appressed membranes, where the majority of PSII resides, to the nonappressed membranes, where PTOX would be located (57, 82). This hypothesis must be qualified, though, by the limited diffusion of PQH₂ along thylakoid membranes caused by molecular crowding, demonstrated by Lavergne & Joliot (81; for a recent review, see 74). Thus, under sustained photosynthetic electron flow at saturating light intensity, those PQs that are reduced by PSII in the appressed membranes would only rarely be reoxidized by a remote PTOX enzyme located in the nonappressed membranes.

On the one hand, the abundance of PTOX seems to be positively correlated to abiotic stresses such as cold, high light, and high salt (54); on the other hand, however, the artifactual overexpression of PTOX did not provide additional protection in cold-stressed, cold-adapted, or control *Arabidopsis* plants (127). These seemingly conflicting observations may be reconciled if, in natural conditions, the increased abundance of PTOX is coupled to the upregulation of enzymes such as superoxide dismutase. PTOX, as a link in this detoxifying pathway, would contribute to lowering the yield of ROS production by providing a safer way out for the reducing power produced in

Figure 3

Plastoquinone (PQ) pool central to photosynthesis. In photosynthetic organisms, two major modes of electron transfer can be distinguished: linear electron flow (LEF) and cyclic electron flow (CEF). LEF involves the photoinduced extraction of electrons from water and reduction of PQ by photosystem II (PSII), plastoquinol (PQH₂) oxidation and plastocyanin (PC) reduction by cytochrome b_{6f} , PC shuttling in the lumen and reduction of photooxidized photosystem I (PSI), and light-induced electron transfer from PSI to NADP⁺ via ferredoxin (Fd) and ferredoxin-NADP⁺ oxidoreductase (FNR). CEF, which is light dependent, consists of recycling electrons from the stromal side back to the PQ pool (28, 144). The PQ pool is depicted as an amphora (80). Red arrows indicate PQ-reducing pathways, and blue arrows indicate PQH₂-oxidizing pathways. Cyan indicates enzymes, rates, or reactions specific to eukarvotic algae; pink indicates enzymes and rates specific to land plants; and green indicates enzymes common to plants and algae. "PMF" highlights the fact that the turnover of the enzyme(s) contributes to the buildup of the proton-motive force. (a) Major PQ-related redox pathways in the light. (b) PQ-related redox pathways in the dark. The redox steady state of the PQ pool is shown for dark-adapted organisms. (c) The carotenoid biosynthesis pathway in plants. (d) A consensus view on the major reducing-equivalentsexchange pathways in the chloroplast. The maximal rates of electron transfer (in units of electrons per second per photosystem) are shown as measured in vivo under oxic, nonstress conditions. The positions of the enzymes in thylakoid membranes and locations of NDH-pumped protons are shown with respect to the stromal (S) and lumenal (L) side. Gray arrows indicate electron transport not directly involving quinones, and gray dashed arrows indicate transport via the malate/oxaloacetate shuttle and other pathways of reducing power exchange with the mitochondria and cytosol. For clarity, the quinone-reducing activity of cytochrome $b_6 f$ fueling the Q cycle is not shown. For the PDS and ZDS proteins, arbitrary shapes and positions in the membrane were chosen based on References 131, 145, and 151. Note that in algae, the more negative overall redox balance is due to mixotrophy and the idiosyncratic localization of the upper part of glycolysis in the chloroplast (extensively reviewed in References 60 and 61). Additional abbreviations: Fd_{red}, reduced ferredoxin; PC_{red}, reduced plastocyanin.

excess by PSII. However, such a concerted and complementary pas de deux will not take place when a strong constitutive promoter drives PTOX overexpression, unless ROS or PTOX directly functions as a *trans*-acting regulatory element on the genes coding for detoxifying enzymes, which does not seem to be the case (50, 57).

At this stage, an excess of PTOX under low-light conditions may be as detrimental as (or even more detrimental than) a low amount of PTOX under high light. PTOX activity may even generate more ROS per enzyme turnover in low light if, as substantiated by Feilke et al. (33), the stepwise delivery of the two quinols lengthens the lifetime of reactive intermediates so that ROS production increases with the time delay between flashes. Thus, ROS production by PTOX, which is not an asset for a safety valve, should probably be considered from another perspective: It could be a starting point for redox signaling within the cell before the PQ pool becomes overreduced, as shown for singlet oxygen production in other physiological circumstances (8, 73).

The Carotenoid Biosynthesis Hypothesis

In contrast to the elusive role of PTOX in fully grown plants, there is little doubt that it plays a role in chloroplast development. *Immutans* mutants of *Arabidopsis*, eventually characterized as lacking PTOX (25, 162), were obtained years ago by random mutagenesis (121). The recessive mutation resulted in variegated leaves, the macroscopic and visual signature of undeveloped chloroplasts, in which neither carotenoids nor chlorophyll was synthesized. Interestingly, only some of the chloroplasts within a given leaf were colorless, with the rest displaying wild-type characteristics, and there was no intermediate organelle state between these two extremes. This phenotype was correlated to the light intensity, as shown later by Wetzel et al. (159) and Ross et al. (126), because plants grown in low light developed leaves similar to those of wild-type plants.

The stage at which PTOX activity is critical for chloroplast biogenesis has been studied by examining the expression pattern of the *ptox* gene. Notably, only a few percent of the wild-type content of PTOX is sufficient to warrant the proper development of leaves tissues (38). Although in *Arabidopsis* its expression hardly changes in response to most environmental stresses (127), it is regulated during plant development, and its pattern strongly supports its involvement in early plastid biogenesis. Moreover, as shown by Wetzel et al. (159), in PTOX-less plants, high light is harmful to developing chloroplasts only during the 24 h following seed coat breakage, i.e., during the differentiation of proplastids into chloroplasts (see 37 and references therein).

Cell imaging recently showed that young leaf primordia of PTOX-less Arabidopsis in high light present a severely reduced number of chloroplasts, further supporting the involvement of PTOX in the development of the leaf tissue (37). Thus, PTOX activity is critical at an early stage of chloroplast development, but its molecular action in this respect remains a matter of debate. The mainstream view is that, in the absence of light-driven oxidation of PQH₂, the oxidase activity of PTOX provides the electron-accepting substrate of phytoene desaturase (Figure 3d), which, in the carotenoid biosynthesis pathway (Figure 3c), catalyzes the conversion of phytoene to zetacarotene using PQ as the electron acceptor (31, 44, 131, 139). In the absence of PTOX, the PQ pool is fully reduced owing to the activity of PSII in the light or that of the dehydrogenase in the dark, and this blocks the carotenoid biosynthesis pathway at its very early steps (159). Consistent with this assumption, the rate of carotenoid synthesis is markedly lower in an etiolated PTOXless Arabidopsis (24). This negatively impacts photoprotection, thereby inducing photooxidative stress and preventing the proper maturation of developing chloroplasts. One should keep in mind, however, that any process that depends on the redox state of the PQ pool and is critical for chloroplast development, such as chloroplast-to-nucleus retrograde signaling (36, 103), would be similarly affected in the lack of PTOX (Figure 3d).

Even though the carotenoid biosynthesis hypothesis straightforwardly relates the lack of PTOX to a defect in chloroplast biogenesis, it fails to account for the fact that some plastids apparently cope with the lack of PQ oxidase, as evidenced by the variegated phenotype. This latter observation is likely the origin of the hypothesis that a threshold exists above which both carotenoid biosynthesis and plastid development take place (159; for a recent review, see 37). This idea is consistent with the observations that (a) healthy leaves develop in PTOX-lacking plants when grown in low light (6, 37, 121, 126, 127, 159); (b) variegation becomes more pronounced at lower temperatures, when the light-induced PQH₂ oxidation is hampered by the lower turnover rate of the Calvin-Benson-Bassham cycle (126); and (c) de-etiolation is similarly impaired in high light in a PTOX-lacking strain, in which cotyledons develop variegation and the kinetics of the rise in PSII photochemical efficiency develop more slowly and to a lesser extent than in the wild type (126). Each of these findings is readily accounted for if, at the early stage of chloroplast development, the stammering photosynthetic electron transfer chain is sufficient to ensure a level of oxidized PQ compatible with carotenoid biosynthesis, at least under low-light conditions. When in excess, illumination would increase the reducing pressure, and PTOX would then become a major player determining the redox state of the PQ pool. As development would go on, the light-driven electron flux would take over, and PTOX would be relegated to other physiological roles.

Notably, by providing an electron sink downstream of the PQ pool, PTOX could contribute to the photoprotection of the nascent organelle in other ways than merely supporting the carotenoid biosynthesis pathway. For instance, an analysis of greening in etiolated pea (*Pisum sativum*) shoots showed that both PTOX and the NdhI subunit of the NDH complex were present in dark-grown plants (82). During de-etiolation, PSII subunits were more abundant than PSI subunits after 6 h of greening (69). Therefore, as in the *Ostreococcus* and *Synechococcus* cases described above (10, 23), basal PTOX levels in etioplasts, increasing rapidly upon transition to light (82), may partly compensate for this unbalanced stoichiometric ratio and thereby contribute to photoprotection. Importantly, such a hypothesis requires that the activity of the NDH complex does not counteract the oxidation of PQ by PTOX, which seems likely given that its substrates (reduced ferredoxin and/or NADPH) are provided mainly by PSI activity. Conversely, in etiolated barley, where PSI activity would precede PSII activation upon transition to the light (104), PTOX could act as a regulator of CEF before a shift to the linear regime in the developed organ (see **Figure 3***a*,*d*).

Testing the above hypothesis will require decoupling the indirect involvement of PTOX in carotenoid biosynthesis from its role as an electron sink. Galzerano et al. (41) took a first step in this direction by expressing in wild-type *Arabidopsis* a bacterial phytoene desaturase (CRTI; see **Figure 3***d*) that does not use PQ for either phytoene oxidation or zeta-carotene oxidation (131). Unexpectedly, this led to increased PTOX activity, an increased sensitivity of the ROS production to propyl-gallate (an inhibitor of PTOX), and reduced growth rates. The next step will be to overexpress CRTI in a PTOX-defective background, but this remains to be undertaken.

The biosynthesis of carotenoids has also been investigated from a PTOX perspective in algae. Obviously, issues related to chloroplast development do not hold in algae, in which the single chloroplast divides in a mitotic manner with a division furrow halving the chloroplast (47). After each cell division, a significant light-dependent PQH₂-oxidizing activity segregates in the mitotic progeny, making PTOX less essential for providing the required electron acceptors for the PDS protein. In fact, carotenoids accumulate in *Chlamydomonas* mostly during the first part of the photoperiod. The synthesis rates during the dark period are approximately two orders of magnitude lower than in the light, and the absolute quantities of carotenoids hardly change during the dark part of the cycle (55). Accordingly, strains lacking PTOX would produce only $\sim 2.5\%$ less carotenoids when grown in a 12-h–12-h dark-light cycle, and their pigment content would barely differ from that of the wild type, as reported for a *Chlamydomonas* mutant lacking PTOX2 (51).

Upper part of glycolysis: the

conversion of glucose, glucose-1-phosphate, or glucose-6phosphate to glyceraldehyde-3phosphate, which in algae is specifically located in the chloroplast

State transitions:

changes in the distribution of light energy between the two photosystems in response to changes in the redox state of the PQ pool Perhaps less expectedly, the mutant displayed no change in carotenoid accumulation when grown in heterotrophic conditions (acetate and darkness), i.e., in the absence of light-driven oxidation of the PQ pool (51). The presence of PTOX1, another PTOX paralog in this organism (see Terminal Oxidases and Their Common Ancestor, above), operating at a rate approximately tenfold slower than that of PTOX2, may account for this observation. In this respect, it is worth pointing out that PTOX1 and PTOX2 differ from an enzymological standpoint, the latter being more sensitive to propyl-gallate than the former (51), raising the possibility that PTOX1 is specifically devoted to the carotenoid biosynthesis pathway. Along these lines, in the Chlorophycea *Haematococcus pluvialis*, the PTOX1-specific transcription pattern follows the carotenoid biosynthesis time course, supporting its assignment to the synthesis of astaxanthin (157).

PTOX Activity in Darkness

The redox steady state of the PQ pool, which is poised in the dark by the chlororespiratory pathway, differs between algae and vascular plants (Figure 3b,d). In the latter, after a long period of darkness, the pool is almost completely oxidized [but see reports indicating that 20% of the PQ pool remains reduced in darkness in tomato (152)]. In Chlamydomonas reinhardtii, 30% of the PQ pool remains in its reduced state in darkness when the algae are kept under vigorous stirring (51). This contrast may simply reflect differences in the light-independent electron influx, which themselves may stem from different metabolite exchange rates between the different cellular compartments. In algae, starch degradation and the upper part of glycolysis (glucose to glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate) take place exclusively in the chloroplast, whereas in vascular plants they are cytosolic (113). The reductive flux in darkness in the chloroplast is larger in algae (Figure 3), which, according to Johnson & Alric (60), may reflect the fact that starch is the major source of reduced carbon in algal cells, in contrast to vascular plants, which can metabolize sucrose in the cytosol. Alternatively, the differences in chlororespiratory fluxes between green algae and vascular plants may be a consequence of chlororespiration being electrogenic in the latter and not in the former. The fact that NDH has to work against the permanent $\Delta \tilde{\mu}_{H^+}$ it contributes to generating may be a limitation to its turnover rate under steady-state conditions.

In any event, by enabling electron transfer in the dark from NADPH to oxygen, chlororespiration links the redox steady state of the PQ pool to that of the stroma, which is linked to the overall cellular redox poise by metabolite exchanges. As an example of such a metabolic entanglement, PTOX has been proposed in algae to act as a carbon sink that adjusts the intracellular N/C ratio in conditions of unbalanced availability (111, 158). Indeed, the chlororespiration rate is enhanced in *Chlamydomonas* during nitrogen starvation. In these conditions, there is a profound remodeling of the photosynthetic apparatus together with a fourfold increase in PTOX and NDA2 accumulation levels (20, 111, 158). Accordingly, chlororespiration becomes more active during nitrogen deprivation (an increase from 1.4 to 3.4 e⁻ s⁻¹ PSII⁻¹; calculations are from data in Reference 158).

Other Functional Hypotheses Regarding PTOX

Other physiological responses that may involve PTOX are the process known as state transition and the switch between CEF and LEF. In plants and algae, state transitions are changes in the relative absorption cross section of each photosystem caused by the lateral migration of light-harvesting complex II (LHCII) between stacked and unstacked regions of the thylakoid membranes (reviewed in 124, 161). They are controlled by an LHCII kinase, the reversible activation of which depends on the occupancy of the Q_o site of cytochrome $b_6 f$ complexes by a PQH₂ (155, 168). The lateral migration of LHCII toward PSI is triggered by a reduction of the PQ pool, thereby decreasing the reducing pressure exerted by PSII and increasing the oxidizing pressure resulting from PSI turnover (30). Chlororespiration's control over the redox state of the PQ pool in darkness makes PTOX a key enzyme in the bioenergetics of the photosynthetic cell because its activity is expected to set the appropriate light-harvesting balance. Moreover, PTOX, by acting as a sensor of the redox and ATP status in the chloroplast stroma, helps to trigger the ultrastructural changes undergone by the thylakoid in response to changes in the energetic status of the entire cell (19, 161).

When deprived of ATP, algal cells undergo an activation of glycolysis, known as the Pasteur effect, that releases NADPH in the chloroplast stroma (120), thus eliciting a reduction of the PQ pool, activation of the LHCII kinase, and eventually an increase in PSI antenna size relative to that of PSII. These conditions are well suited, at least in nonsaturating light conditions, to favor CEF around PSI, a mode enabling the production of ATP that is not committed to carbon fixation, and thus contributes to restoring suitable intracellular ATP levels in these ATP-depleted cells (19). Subsequent studies on the relationship between state II conditions and CEF in Chlamydomonas added support to the view that a state I-state II transition may correspond to a switch from LEF to CEF (32, 35, 87). However, further studies showed that the metabolic conditions required for transition to state II (i.e., reducing conditions in the chloroplast stroma), rather than the lateral redistribution of LHCII per se, were responsible for the enhancement of CEF in Chlamydomonas (147), making the possible role of PTOX in CEF even more direct. Indeed, by oxidizing NADPH in the dark and thereby allowing the redox equilibration between the stroma and the thylakoid membrane, chlororespiration in general and PTOX in particular regulate the partition between LEF and CEF at the onset of illumination (152). PTOX could also regulate CEF directly by preventing overreduction of the pool, but the degree of its direct involvement in CEF remains to be specified.

As an illustration of the complex interplay between chlororespiration and CEF, the inactivation of a protein thought to contribute to CEF, PGR5 (9, 95, 97), rescues the variegated phenotype of $\Delta PTOX$ Arabidopsis (105). The deletion of NDH in the $\Delta PTOX$ context also rescues this phenotype, albeit to a lesser extent, likely because of its less prominent contribution to CEF (105). Importantly, PTOX, similarly to the major CEF actors (PSI and cytochrome b_6f), is localized in nonappressed membranes (3, 59, 82, 100); this favors its involvement in CEF if, as proposed by various authors (32, 65), the segregation of PSII and PSI between the appressed and nonappressed membranes is an ultrastructural requirement for efficient CEF.

PTOX AS AN ENVIRONMENT-RESPONSIVE ENZYME

If, as discussed above, PTOX is indeed involved either directly or indirectly in a variety of physiological functions (carotenoid biosynthesis, photoprotection of the nascent electron transfer chain, redox poise, etc.), it would be unsurprising that its abundance varies with environmental conditions. Both the protein and transcript level of PTOX respond to environmental conditions (reviewed in 146), but in Arabidopsis, its transcript level is rather insensitive to a wide range of stresses (127). This initially led to the conclusion that its activity has minimal influence in mature plants. However, PTOX has since been shown to be upregulated in response to high-light treatment—sometimes coupled to other stresses—in a variety of other organisms (46, 53, 79, 96, 108, 152, 157). In addition, it is retained in the genomes of high-light- but not low-light-ecotype cyanobacteria (90). Changes in the oxidase abundance in response to chilling have also been documented (22, 54, 132). As mentioned above, PTOX is differentially expressed during nitrogen or phosphate starvation in Chlamydomonas (93, 111, 158), during drought in Coffea (140), and during salt stress in halophilic Thellungiella (142). It is notable that in each of these conditions the PQ pool potentially undergoes overreduction, either because of the excessive influx of light-generated reducing equivalents or because of the insufficient outflux hampered by the stress-induced downregulation of the Calvin-Benson-Bassham cycle (52).

Importantly, in many of these cases, PTOX is not the only enzyme whose abundance changes. Its chlororespiration partner (either NDA2 or NDH) is often similarly regulated, which suggests that what matters is the acclimation of the chlororespiratory flux as a whole rather than the oxidase activity per se. In stress conditions, chlororespiratory enzymes would be upregulated to cope with the increasing reducing pressure in the chloroplasts in the dark, and this would provide a redox buffer, thereby smoothing the sudden changes induced by the onset of the light-driven electron flow following illumination. Moreover, this could indirectly play a photoprotective role by setting the redox poise so as to promote CEF and the ensuing photoprotective mechanisms (52, 58, 63, 123, 129).

PTOX IN NONGREEN PLASTIDS

The role of PTOX in poising the redox state of the stroma, combined with the fact that the chloroplast is the site of several biosynthetic pathways involving electron redox reactions, makes it an obligate actor in several plant cell processes beyond those discussed above. Recent studies have implicated it in strigolactone metabolism in rice (148). Strigolactone, a recently discovered plant hormone, derives from carotenoids and plays an important role in root biogenesis and shoot branching (118, 136). Both rice and Arabidopsis $\Delta PTOX$ plants are more branched, similarly to other mutants defective in strigolactone response (148). Notably, the interplay between chlororespiration and strigolactone biosynthesis may go beyond the fact that they are both linked to carotenoid biosynthesis, because Arabidopsis mutants defective in NDH are less strongly affected in carotenoid biosynthesis but still show defects in strigolactone biosynthesis. Indeed, Roose et al. (125) showed that a lack of one of the NDH-related proteins results in different branching of the roots together with a slightly altered PQ redox state. Interestingly, PTOX mRNA is also present in nongreen tissues such as roots in abundances commensurate with those in photosynthetic tissues (5). The *PTOX* promoter operates in several tissues and at various developmental stages, with no obvious correlation to the tissue's carotenoid content (5). Finally, apart from PTOX, at least some of the enzymes of the carotenoid biosynthesis pathway are present in the nongreen tissues of plants (83), supporting their role in strigolactone biosynthesis and not simply in carotenoid production for photoprotective purposes.

Not only chloroplasts (variegation) and amyloplasts are affected in mutants of either chlororespiratory enzymes in higher plants. Chromoplasts, another functional type of plastids, accumulate high amounts of carotenoids. Consistent with their implication in the carotenoid biosynthesis pathway, the genes coding for PTOX, PDS, and ZDS are upregulated in tomato and pepper fruits, which display increased carotenoid levels (68). As expected, the carotenoid content of chromoplasts is strongly affected in plants lacking PTOX activity (11). The accumulation of pigments is also impaired when NDH is not functional (98). Because carotenoid biosynthesis is an energyconsuming process, this may reflect the need for a permanent $\Delta \tilde{\mu}_{H^+}$ to sustain this biosynthetic pathway and the involvement of chlororespiration in its generation (108a, 121a).

CONCLUDING REMARKS AND RESEARCH FRONTIERS

The unquestionable piece of data regarding PTOX is its involvement in the oxidation of the PQ pool. Thus, together with NDH/NDA2, it sets the redox poise in the dark not only of the PQ pool but also of the entire stroma. This is expected to impact, to different degrees, all the processes that either involve redox reactions or are redox controlled. There are many such processes, of which CO₂ fixation and CEF are the most obvious because they rely on the function of protein complexes found in the same membrane as PTOX. Because these two processes are driven by light and have turnover rates that are much larger than the chlororespiration flux, their interplay

with chlororespiration is more likely to be transient and to become particularly important during transitions between different light intensity regimes, the most extreme case being dark to light. The other, light-independent processes are biosynthetic pathways, prominent among which is carotenoid biosynthesis, but the recent results on strigolactone suggest that the implication of chlororespiration may extend beyond that. Between these two extremes stands retrograde signaling, which is commonly thought to be triggered by the redox status of the chloroplast. The picture that emerges for PTOX is that of a housekeeping function. It sets the appropriate redox poise and electron transfer flow in the dark to directly or indirectly allow several other vital functions to take place smoothly.

SUMMARY POINTS

- 1. The plastid terminal oxidase (PTOX) has a complex evolutionary history, with several independent duplication events.
- PTOX and the alternative oxidase (AOX) are structurally similar, as expected from their homologous function, but they display profound differences from both a biochemical and enzymatic standpoint.
- 3. The carotenoid biosynthesis hypothesis straightforwardly relates the lack of PTOX to a defect in chloroplast biogenesis but fails to account for the fact that some plastids apparently cope with the lack of plastoquinone (PQ) oxidase, as evidenced by a variegated phenotype.
- 4. Because chlororespiration controls the redox state of the PQ pool in darkness, PTOX is a key enzyme in the bioenergetics of the photosynthetic cell.
- 5. Together with NADH dehydrogenase-like (NDH)/NAD(P)H dehydrogenase-like (NDA), PTOX sets the redox poise in the dark not only of the PQ pool but also of the entire stroma and thereby potentially impacts, to different degrees, all the processes that either involve redox reactions or are redox controlled.

DISCLOSURE STATEMENT

The authors are not aware of any affiliations, memberships, funding, or financial holdings that might be perceived as affecting the objectivity of this review.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Benjamin Bailleul and Anja Krieger-Liszkay for critical reading of the manuscript. W.J.N., F.R., and F.-A.W. acknowledge the support of CNRS and Université Pierre et Marie Curie, Paris 6. A.T. acknowledges the support of CNRS. This work was supported by the Initiative d'Excellence program from the French State (grant DYNAMO, ANR-11-LABX-0011-01). W.J.N. is a recipient of a PhD fellowship from Université Pierre et Marie Curie, and N.J.T. acknowledges support from the Dynamo consortium (Grant DYNAMO, ANR-11-LABX-0011-01).

LITERATURE CITED

- Adl SM, Simpson AGB, Lane CE, Lukeš J, Bass D, et al. 2012. The revised classification of eukaryotes. *J. Eukaryot. Microbiol.* 59:429–93
- Ahmad N, Michoux F, Nixon PJ. 2012. Investigating the production of foreign membrane proteins in tobacco chloroplasts: expression of an algal plastid terminal oxidase. *PLOS ONE* 7:e41722

- Albertsson P. 2001. A quantitative model of the domain structure of the photosynthetic membrane. *Trends Plant Sci.* 6:349–58
- Alric J, Lavergne J, Rappaport F. 2010. Redox and ATP control of photosynthetic cyclic electron flow in *Chlamydomonas reinhardtii* (I) aerobic conditions. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1797:44–51
- Aluru MR, Bae H, Wu D, Rodermel S. 2001. The Arabidopsis *immutans* mutation affects plastid differentiation and the morphogenesis of white and green sectors in variegated plants. *Plant Physiol*. 127:67–77
- Aluru MR, Stessman DJ, Spalding MH, Rodermel S. 2007. Alterations in photosynthesis in Arabidopsis lacking IMMUTANS, a chloroplast terminal oxidase. Photosynth. Res. 91:11–23
- Andersson ME, Nordlund P. 1999. A revised model of the active site of alternative oxidase. FEBS Lett. 449:17–22
- Apel K, Hirt H. 2004. Reactive oxygen species: metabolism, oxidative stress, and signal transduction. Annu. Rev. Plant Biol. 55:373–99
- Avenson TJ, Cruz JA, Kanazawa A, Kramer DM. 2005. Regulating the proton budget of higher plant photosynthesis. *PNAS* 102:9709–13
- Bailey S, Melis A, Mackey KRM, Cardol P, Finazzi G, et al. 2008. Alternative photosynthetic electron flow to oxygen in marine *Synechococcus. Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1777:269–76
- Barr J, White WS, Chen L, Bae H, Rodermel S. 2004. The GHOST terminal oxidase regulates developmental programming in tomato fruit. *Plant Cell Environ*. 27:840–52
- Bendall DS, Bonner WD. 1971. Cyanide-insensitive respiration in plant mitochondria. *Plant Physiol.* 47:236–45
- 13. Bennoun P. 1982. Evidence for a respiratory chain in the chloroplast. PNAS 79:4352-56
- Bennoun P. 1994. Chlororespiration revisited: mitochondrial-plastid interactions in *Chlamydomonas*. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1186:59–66
- Bennoun P. 2001. Chlororespiration and the process of carotenoid biosynthesis. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1506:133–42
- 16. Bennoun P. 2002. The present model for chlororespiration. Photosynth. Res. 73:273–77
- Berthold DA, Andersson ME, Nordlund P. 2000. New insight into the structure and function of the alternative oxidase. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta.* 1460:241–54
- Berthold DA, Stenmark P. 2003. Membrane-bound diiron carboxylate proteins. Annu. Rev. Plant Biol. 54:497–517
- Bulté L, Gans P, Rebéillé F, Wollman F-A. 1990. ATP control on state transitions in vivo in *Chlamy*domonas reinhardtii. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1020:72–80
- Bulté L, Wollman F-A. 1992. Evidence for a selective destabilization of an integral membrane protein, the cytochrome b₆/f complex, during gametogenesis in *Chlamydomonas reinhardtii. Eur. J. Biochem.* 204:327–36
- Burki F, Flegontov P, Oborník M, Cihlár J, Pain A, et al. 2012. Re-evaluating the green versus red signal in eukaryotes with secondary plastid of red algal origin. *Genome Biol. Evol.* 4:626–35
- Busch F, Hüner NPA, Ensminger I. 2008. Increased air temperature during simulated autumn conditions impairs photosynthetic electron transport between photosystem II and photosystem I. *Plant Physiol.* 147:402–14
- Cardol P, Bailleul B, Rappaport F, Derelle E, Béal D, et al. 2008. An original adaptation of photosynthesis in the marine green alga Ostreococcus. PNAS 105:7881–86
- Carol P, Kuntz M. 2001. A plastid terminal oxidase comes to light: implications for carotenoid biosynthesis and chlororespiration. *Trends Plant Sci.* 6:31–36
- Carol P, Stevenson D, Bisanz C, Breitenbach J, Sandmann G, et al. 1999. Mutations in the Arabidopsis gene *IMMUTANS* cause a variegated phenotype by inactivating a chloroplast terminal oxidase associated with phytoene desaturation. *Plant Cell* 11:57–68
- Chai T-T, Colmer T, Finnegan P. 2010. Alternative oxidase, a determinant of plant gametophyte fitness and fecundity. *Plant Signal. Bebav.* 5:604–6
- Costa JH, McDonald AE, Arnholdt-Schmitt B, Fernandes de Melo D. 2014. A classification scheme for alternative oxidases reveals the taxonomic distribution and evolutionary history of the enzyme in angiosperms. *Mitochondrion* 19:172–83

- Cramer WA, Hasan SS, Yamashita E. 2011. The Q cycle of cytochrome bc complexes: a structure perspective. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1807:788–802
- Cvetkovska M, Dahal K, Alber NA, Jin C, Cheung M, Vanlerberghe GC. 2014. Knockdown of mitochondrial alternative oxidase induces the "stress state" of signaling molecule pools in *Nicotiana tabacum*, with implications for stomatal function. *New Phytol.* 203:449–61
- Delosme R, Olive J, Wollman F-A. 1996. Changes in light energy distribution upon state transitions: an in vivo photoacoustic study of the wild type and photosynthesis mutants from *Chlamydomonas reinhardtii*. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1273:150–58
- Domonkos I, Kis M, Gombos Z, Ughy B. 2013. Carotenoids, versatile components of oxygenic photosynthesis. Prog. Lipid Res. 52:539–61
- Eberhard S, Finazzi G, Wollman F-A. 2008. The dynamics of photosynthesis. Annu. Rev. Genet. 42:463– 515
- Feilke K, Yu Q, Beyer P, Sétif P, Krieger-Liszkay A. 2014. In vitro analysis of the plastid terminal oxidase in photosynthetic electron transport. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1837:1–30
- 34. Finazzi G, Rappaport F. 1998. In vivo characterization of the electrochemical proton gradient generated in darkness in green algae and its kinetic effects on cytochrome b₆f turnover. *Biochemistry* 37:9999–10005
- Finazzi G, Rappaport F, Furia A, Fleischmann M, Rochaix J-D, et al. 2002. Involvement of state transitions in the switch between linear and cyclic electron flow in *Chlamydomonas reinhardtii*. *EMBO Rep.* 3:280–85
- Foudree A, Aluru M, Rodermel S. 2010. PDS activity acts as a rheostat of retrograde signaling during early chloroplast biogenesis. *Plant Signal. Behav.* 5:1629–32
- Foudree A, Putarjunan A, Kambakam S, Nolan T, Fussell J, et al. 2012. The mechanism of variegation in *immutans* provides insight into chloroplast biogenesis. *Front. Plant Sci.* 3:260
- Fu A, Aluru M, Rodermel S. 2009. Conserved active site sequences in *Arabidopsis* plastid terminal oxidase (PTOX): in vitro and in planta mutagenesis studies. *J. Biol. Chem.* 284:22625–32
- 39. Fu A, Liu H, Yu F, Kambakam S, Luan S, Rodermel S. 2012. Alternative oxidases (AOX1a and AOX2) can functionally substitute for plastid terminal oxidase in *Arabidopsis* chloroplasts. *Plant Cell* 24:1579–95
- 40. Fu A, Park S, Rodermel S. 2005. Sequences required for the activity of PTOX (IMMUTANS), a plastid terminal oxidase: in vitro and in planta mutagenesis of iron-binding sites and a conserved sequence that corresponds to Exon 8. 280:42489–96
- Galzerano D, Feilke K, Schaub P, Beyer P, Krieger-Liszkay A. 2014. Effect of constitutive expression of bacterial phytoene desaturase CRTI on photosynthetic electron transport in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1837:1–9
- 42. Goss R, Jakob T. 2010. Regulation and function of xanthophyll cycle-dependent photoprotection in algae. *Photosynth. Res.* 106:103–22
- Gräber P. 1994. The H⁺-ATPase from chloroplasts: energetics of the catalytic cycle. *Biochim. Biophys.* Acta 1187:171–76
- Grossman AR, Lohr M, Im CS. 2004. *Chlamydomonas reinhardtii* in the landscape of pigments. *Annu. Rev. Genet.* 38:119–73
- 45. Gupta KJ, Zabalza A, van Dongen JT. 2009. Regulation of respiration when the oxygen availability changes. *Physiol. Plant.* 137:383–91
- 46. Gwak Y, Hwang Y-S, Wang B, Kim M, Jeong J, et al. 2014. Comparative analyses of lipidomes and transcriptomes reveal a concerted action of multiple defensive systems against photooxidative stress in *Haematococcus pluvialis. J. Exp. Bot.* 65:4317–34
- 47. Harris EH. 2008. The Chlamydomonas Sourcebook, Vol. 1: Introduction to Chlamydomonas and Its Laboratory Use. Oxford, UK: Academic. 2nd ed.
- Hart SE, Schlarb-Ridley BG, Bendall DS, Howe CJ. 2005. Terminal oxidases of cyanobacteria. *Biochem. Soc. Trans.* 33:832–35
- Hassani BKB, Steunou A-SA, Liotenberg SS, Reiss-Husson FF, Astier CC, Ouchane SS. 2010. Adaptation to oxygen: role of terminal oxidases in photosynthesis initiation in the purple photosynthetic bacterium, *Rubrivivax gelatinosus*. J. Biol. Chem. 285:19891–99
- Heyno E, Gross CM, Laureau C, Culcasi M, Pietri S, Krieger-Liszkay A. 2009. Plastid alternative oxidase (PTOX) promotes oxidative stress when overexpressed in tobacco. *J. Biol. Chem.* 284:31174–80

- Houille-Vernes L, Rappaport F, Wollman F-A, Alric J, Johnson X. 2011. Plastid terminal oxidase 2 (PTOX2) is the major oxidase involved in chlororespiration in *Chlamydomonas. PNAS* 108:20820–25
- 52. Hüner NPA, Bode R, Dahal K, Hollis L, Rosso D, et al. 2012. Chloroplast redox imbalance governs phenotypic plasticity: the "grand design of photosynthesis" revisited. *Front. Plant Sci.* 3:255
- Ibáñez H, Ballester A, Muñoz R, Quiles MJ. 2010. Chlororespiration and tolerance to drought, heat and high illumination. *J. Plant Physiol.* 167:732–38
- Ivanov AG, Rosso D, Savitch LV, Stachula P, Rosembert M, et al. 2012. Implications of alternative electron sinks in increased resistance of PSII and PSI photochemistry to high light stress in coldacclimated *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Photosynth. Res.* 113:191–206
- Janero DR, Barrnett R. 1982. Thylakoid membrane biogenesis in *Chlamydomonas reinhardtii* 137⁺. II. Cell-cycle variations in the synthesis and assembly of pigment. *J. Cell Biol.* 93:411–16
- Jans F, Mignolet E, Houyoux P-A, Cardol P, Ghysels B, et al. 2008. A type II NAD(P)H dehydrogenase mediates light-independent plastoquinone reduction in the chloroplast of *Chlamydomonas*. PNAS 105:20546–51
- Joët T, Genty B, Josse E-M, Kuntz M, Cournac L, Peltier G. 2002. Involvement of a plastid terminal oxidase in plastoquinone oxidation as evidenced by expression of the *Arabidopsis thaliana* enzyme in tobacco. *J. Biol. Chem.* 277:31623–30
- Johnson GN. 2011. Physiology of PSI cyclic electron transport in higher plants. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1807:384–89
- Johnson MP, Vasilev C, Olsen JD, Hunter CN. 2014. Nanodomains of cytochrome b₆f and photosystem II complexes in spinach grana thylakoid membranes. *Plant Cell* 26:3051–61
- Johnson X, Alric J. 2012. Interaction between starch breakdown, acetate assimilation, and photosynthetic cyclic electron flow in *Chlamydomonas reinhardtii*. *J. Biol. Chem.* 287:26445–52
- Johnson X, Alric J. 2013. Central carbon metabolism and electron transport in *Chlamydomonas rein*bardtii: metabolic constraints for carbon partitioning between oil and starch. *Eukaryot. Cell* 12:776–93
- Joliot PA, Béal D, Joliot A. 2004. Cyclic electron flow under saturating excitation of dark-adapted Arabidopsis leaves. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1656:166–76
- Joliot PA, Johnson GN. 2011. Regulation of cyclic and linear electron flow in higher plants. PNAS 108:13317–22
- 64. Joliot PA, Joliot A. 2002. Cyclic electron transfer in plant leaf. PNAS 99:10209-14
- 65. Joliot PA, Joliot A. 2005. Quantification of cyclic and linear flows in plants. PNAS 102:4913-18
- Joliot PA, Joliot A. 2008. Quantification of the electrochemical proton gradient and activation of ATP synthase in leaves. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1777:676–83
- Josse E-M, Alcaraz J-P, Laboure A-M, Kuntz M. 2003. In vitro characterization of a plastid terminal oxidase (PTOX). *Eur. J. Biochem.* 270:3787–94
- Josse E-M, Simkin AJ, Gaffé J, Laboure AM, Kuntz M, Carol P. 2000. A plastid terminal oxidase associated with carotenoid desaturation during chromoplast differentiation. *Plant Physiol.* 123:1427–36
- Kanervo E, Singh M, Suorsa M, Paakkarinen V, Aro E, et al. 2008. Expression of protein complexes and individual proteins upon transition of etioplasts to chloroplasts in pea (*Pisum sativum*). *Plant Cell Physiol.* 49:396–410
- Keeling PJ. 2013. The number, speed, and impact of plastid endosymbioses in eukaryotic evolution. Annu. Rev. Plant Biol. 64:583–607
- Keeling PJ, Palmer JD. 2008. Horizontal gene transfer in eukaryotic evolution. Nat. Rev. Genet. 9:605– 18
- Kido Y, Sakamoto K, Nakamura K, Harada M, Suzuki T, et al. 2010. Purification and kinetic characterization of recombinant alternative oxidase from *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1797:443–50
- Kim C, Meskauskiene R, Apel K, Laloi C. 2008. No single way to understand singlet oxygen signalling in plants. *EMBO Rep.* 9:435–39
- Kirchhoff H. 2014. Diffusion of molecules and macromolecules in thylakoid membranes. *Biochim. Bio-phys. Acta* 1837:495–502
- Kolberg M, Strand KR, Graff P, Andersson KK. 2004. Structure, function, and mechanism of ribonucleotide reductases. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1699:1–34

- Kramer DM, Cruz JA, Kanazawa A. 2003. Balancing the central roles of the thylakoid proton gradient. Trends Plant Sci. 8:27–32
- 77. Krebs C, Bollinger JM, Booker SJ. 2011. Cyanobacterial alkane biosynthesis further expands the catalytic repertoire of the ferritin-like "di-iron-carboxylate" proteins. *Curr. Opin. Chem. Biol.* 15:291–303
- Kurtz DM Jr. 2006. Avoiding high-valent iron intermediates: superoxide reductase and rubrerythrin. *J. Inorg. Biochem.* 100:679–93
- 79. Laureau C, de Paepe R, Latouche G, Moreno-Chacón M, Finazzi G, et al. 2013. Plastid terminal oxidase (PTOX) has the potential to act as a safety valve for excess excitation energy in the alpine plant species *Ranunculus glacialis* L. *Plant Cell Environ*. 36:1296–310
- Lavergne J. 2009. Clustering of electron transfer components: kinetic and thermodynamic consequences. In *Photosynthesis* In Silico: *Understanding Complexity from Molecules to Ecosystems*, ed. A Laisk, L Nedbal, Govindjee, pp. 177–205. Dordrecht, Neth.: Springer
- Lavergne J, Joliot PA. 1991. Restricted diffusion in photosynthetic membranes. *Trends Biochem. Sci.* 16:129–34
- Lennon AM, Prommeenate P, Nixon PJ. 2003. Location, expression and orientation of the putative chlororespiratory enzymes, Ndh and IMMUTANS, in higher-plant plastids. *Planta* 218:254–60
- Li F, Murillo C, Wurtzel ET. 2007. Maize Y9 encodes a product essential for 15-cis-ζ-carotene isomerization. Plant Physiol. 144:1181–89
- Li Y, Sommerfeld M, Chen F, Hu Q. 2008. Consumption of oxygen by astaxanthin biosynthesis: a protective mechanism against oxidative stress in *Haematococcus pluvialis* (Chlorophyceae). *J. Plant Physiol.* 165:1783–97
- Li Z, Wakao S, Fischer BB, Niyogi KK. 2009. Sensing and responding to excess light. Annu. Rev. Plant Biol. 60:239–60
- 86. Losada M. 1992. The double function of oxygen in bioenergetics. Bioelectrochem. Bioenerg. 28:31-42
- Majeran W, Olive J, Drapier D, Vallon O, Wollman F-A. 2001. The light sensitivity of ATP synthase mutants of *Chlamydomonas reinbardtii*. *Plant Physiol*. 126:421–33
- 88. Martín M, Sabater B. 2010. Plastid ndh genes in plant evolution. Plant Physiol. Biochem. 48:636-45
- McDonald AE. 2008. Alternative oxidase: an inter-kingdom perspective on the function and regulation of this broadly distributed "cyanide-resistant" terminal oxidase. *Funct. Plant Biol.* 35:535
- McDonald AE, Ivanov AG, Bode R, Maxwell DP, Rodermel S, Hüner NPA. 2011. Flexibility in photosynthetic electron transport: the physiological role of plastoquinol terminal oxidase (PTOX). *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1807:954–67
- McDonald AE, Vanlerberghe GC. 2006. Origins, evolutionary history, and taxonomic distribution of alternative oxidase and plastoquinol terminal oxidase. *Comp. Biochem. Physiol. D* 1:357–64
- Moore AL, Shiba T, Young L, Harada S, Kita K, Ito K. 2013. Unraveling the heater: new insights into the structure of the alternative oxidase. *Annu. Rev. Plant Biol.* 64:637–63
- Moseley JL, Chang CW, Grossman AR. 2006. Genome-based approaches to understanding phosphorus deprivation responses and PSR1 control in *Chlamydomonas reinhardtii. Eukaryot. Cell* 5:26–44
- Müller P, Li XP, Niyogi KK. 2001. Non-photochemical quenching. A response to excess light energy. *Plant Physiol.* 125:1558–66
- Munekage Y, Hashimoto M, Miyake C, Tomizawa KI, Endo T, et al. 2004. Cyclic electron flow around photosystem I is essential for photosynthesis. *Nature* 429:579–82
- Muñoz R, Quiles M. 2013. Water deficit and heat affect the tolerance to high illumination in hibiscus plants. Int. J. Mol. Sci. 14:5432–44
- Nandha B, Finazzi G, Joliot PA, Hald S, Johnson GN. 2007. The role of PGR5 in the redox poising of photosynthetic electron transport. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1767:1252–59
- Nashilevitz S, Melamed-Bessudo C, Izkovich Y, Rogachev I, Osorio S, et al. 2010. An orange ripening mutant links plastid NAD(P)H dehydrogenase complex activity to central and specialized metabolism during tomato fruit maturation. *Plant Cell* 22:1977–97
- Neimanis K, Staples JF, Hüner NPA, McDonald AE. 2013. Identification, expression, and taxonomic distribution of alternative oxidases in non-angiosperm plants. *Gene* 526:275–86
- Nevo R, Charuvi D, Tsabari O, Reich Z. 2012. Composition, architecture and dynamics of the photosynthetic apparatus in higher plants. *Plant J*. 70:157–76

- 101. Nicholls DG. 1982. Bioenergetics. London: Academic
- 102. Niyogi KK. 2000. Safety valves for photosynthesis. Curr. Opin. Plant Biol. 3:455-60
- Nott A, Jung H-S, Koussevitzky S, Chory J. 2006. Plastid-to-nucleus retrograde signaling. Annu. Rev. Plant Biol. 57:739–59
- Ohashi KK, Tanaka AA, Tsuji HH. 1989. Formation of the photosynthetic electron transport system during the early phase of greening in barley leaves. *Plant Physiol.* 91:409–14
- Okegawa Y, Kobayashi Y, Shikanai T. 2010. Physiological links among alternative electron transport pathways that reduce and oxidize plastoquinone in Arabidopsis. *Plant 7.* 63:458–68
- Ort DR, Baker NR. 2002. A photoprotective role for O₂ as an alternative electron sink in photosynthesis? *Curr. Opin. Plant Biol.* 5:193–98
- 107. Pan K, Qin J, Li S, Dai W, Zhu B, et al. 2011. Nuclear monoploidy and asexual propagation of Nannochloropsis oceanica (Eustigmatophyceae) as revealed by its genome. J. Phycol. 47:1425–32
- Paredes M, Quiles MJ. 2013. Stimulation of chlororespiration by drought under heat and high illumination in *Rosa meillandina*. *J. Plant Physiol*. 170:165–71
- 108a. Pateraki I, Renato M, Azcón-Bieto J, Boronat A. 2013. An ATP synthase harboring an atypical γ-subunit is involved in ATP synthesis in tomato fruit chromoplasts. *Plant J*. 74:74–85
- 109. Peltier G, Cournac L. 2002. Chlororespiration. Annu. Rev. Plant Biol. 53:523-50
- Peltier G, Ravenel J, Verméglio A. 1987. Inhibition of a respiratory activity by short saturating flashes in *Chlamydomonas*: evidence for a chlororespiration. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 893:83–90
- Peltier G, Schmidt GW. 1991. Chlororespiration: an adaptation to nitrogen deficiency in *Chlamy*domonas reinhardtii. PNAS 88:4791–95
- Perotti VE, Moreno AS, Podestá FE. 2014. Physiological aspects of fruit ripening: the mitochondrial connection. *Mitochondrion* 17:1–6
- Plaxton WC. 1996. The organization and regulation of plant glycolysis. Annu. Rev. Plant Biol. 47:185– 214
- Pogson BJ, Woo NS, Förster B, Small ID. 2008. Plastid signalling to the nucleus and beyond. *Trends Plant Sci.* 13:602–9
- Putarjunan A, Liu X, Nolan T, Yu F, Rodermel S. 2013. Understanding chloroplast biogenesis using second-site suppressors of *immutans* and *var2*. *Photosynth. Res.* 116:437–53
- Queval G, Foyer CH. 2012. Redox regulation of photosynthetic gene expression. *Philos. Trans. R. Soc.* B 367:3475–85
- 117. Rappaport F, Finazzi G, Pierre Y, Bennoun P. 1999. A new electrochemical gradient generator in thylakoid membranes of green algae. *Biochemistry* 38:2040–47
- Rasmussen A, Depuydt S, Goormachtig S, Geelen D. 2013. Strigolactones fine-tune the root system. *Planta* 238:615–26
- Rasmusson AG, Fernie AR, van Dongen JT. 2009. Alternative oxidase: a defence against metabolic fluctuations? *Physiol. Plant.* 137:371–82
- Rebéillé F, Gans P. 1988. Interaction between chloroplasts and mitochondria in microalgae role of glycolysis. *Plant Physiol.* 88:973–75
- Rédei GP. 1967. Biochemical aspects of a genetically determined variegation in Arabidopsis. *Genetics* 56:431–43
- 121a. Renato M, Pateraki I, Boronat A, Azcón-Bieto J. 2014. Tomato fruit chromoplasts behave as respiratory bioenergetic organelles during ripening. *Plant Physiol.* 166:920–33
- Rich PR, Harper R. 1990. Partition coefficients of quinones and hydroquinones and their relation to biochemical reactivity. *FEBS Lett.* 269:139–44
- Roach T, Krieger-Liszkay A. 2014. Regulation of photosynthetic electron transport and photoinhibition. Curr. Protein Pept. Sci. 15:351–62
- 124. Rochaix J-D. 2011. Regulation of photosynthetic electron transport. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1807:375-83
- 125. Roose JL, Frankel LK, Bricker TM. 2011. Developmental defects in mutants of the PsbP domain protein 5 in Arabidopsis thaliana. PLOS ONE 6:e28624
- 126. Rosso D, Bode R, Li W, Krol M, Saccon D, et al. 2009. Photosynthetic redox imbalance governs leaf sectoring in the Arabidopsis thaliana variegation mutants immutans, spotty, var1, and var2. Plant Cell 21:3473–92

- 127. Rosso D, Ivanov AG, Fu A, Geisler-Lee J, Hendrickson L, et al. 2006. IMMUTANS does not act as a stress-induced safety valve in the protection of the photosynthetic apparatus of Arabidopsis during steady-state photosynthesis. *Plant Physiol*. 142:574–85
- Ruban AV, Berera R, Ilioaia C, van Stokkum IHM, Kennis JTM, et al. 2007. Identification of a mechanism of photoprotective energy dissipation in higher plants. *Nature* 450:575–78
- Rumeau D, Peltier G, Cournac L. 2007. Chlororespiration and cyclic electron flow around PSI during photosynthesis and plant stress response. *Plant Cell Environ*. 30:1041–51
- Rutherford AW, Osyczka A, Rappaport F. 2012. Back-reactions, short-circuits, leaks and other energy wasteful reactions in biological electron transfer: redox tuning to survive life in O₂. FEBS Lett. 586:603– 16
- Sandmann G. 2009. Evolution of carotene desaturation: the complication of a simple pathway. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 483:169–74
- 132. Savitch LV, Ivanov AG, Krol M, Sprott DP, Oquist G, Hüner NPA. 2010. Regulation of energy partitioning and alternative electron transport pathways during cold acclimation of lodgepole pine is oxygen dependent. *Plant Cell Physiol.* 51:1555–70
- 133. Scheibe R. 2004. Malate valves to balance cellular energy supply. Physiol. Plant. 120:21-26
- Schertl P, Braun H-P. 2014. Respiratory electron transfer pathways in plant mitochondria. Front. Plant Sci. 5:163
- 135. Schmitt F-J, Renger G, Friedrich T, Kreslavski VD, Zharmukhamedov SK, et al. 2014. Reactive oxygen species: re-evaluation of generation, monitoring and role in stress-signalling in phototrophic organisms. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1837:835–48
- Seto Y, Kameoka H, Yamaguchi S, Kyozuka J. 2012. Recent advances in strigolactone research: chemical and biological aspects. *Plant Cell Physiol.* 53:1843–53
- Shiba T, Kido Y, Sakamoto K, Inaoka DK, Tsuge C, et al. 2013. Structure of the trypanosome cyanideinsensitive alternative oxidase. *PNAS* 110:4580–85
- Shikanai T. 2014. Central role of cyclic electron transport around photosystem I in the regulation of photosynthesis. *Curr. Opin. Biotechnol.* 26:25–30
- Shumskaya M, Wurtzel ET. 2013. The carotenoid biosynthetic pathway: thinking in all dimensions. *Plant Sci.* 208:58–63
- 140. Simkin AJ, Moreau H, Kuntz M, Pagny G, Lin C, et al. 2008. An investigation of carotenoid biosynthesis in *Coffea canephora* and *Coffea arabica*. *J. Plant Physiol.* 165:1087–106
- Sonnhammer E, Koonin E. 2002. Orthology, paralogy and proposed classification for paralog subtypes. *Trends Genet.* 18:619–20
- 142. Stepien P, Johnson GN. 2009. Contrasting responses of photosynthesis to salt stress in the glycophyte Arabidopsis and the halophyte Thellungiella: role of the plastid terminal oxidase as an alternative electron sink. *Plant Physiol.* 149:1154–65
- 143. Streb P, Josse E-M, Gallouet E, Baptist F, Kuntz M, Cornic G. 2005. Evidence for alternative electron sinks to photosynthetic carbon assimilation in the high mountain plant species *Ranunculus glacialis*. *Plant Cell Environ*. 28:1123–35
- 144. Stroebel D, Choquet Y, Popot JL, Picot D. 2003. An atypical haem in the cytochrome b₆f complex. Nature 426:413–18
- 145. Suarez JV, Banks S, Thomas PG, Day A. 2014. A new F131V mutation in *Chlamydomonas* phytoene desaturase locates a cluster of norflurazon resistance mutations near the FAD-binding site in 3D protein models. *PLOS ONE* 9:e99894
- 146. Sun X, Wen T. 2011. Physiological roles of plastid terminal oxidase in plant stress responses. J. Biosci. 36:951–56
- Takahashi H, Clowez S, Wollman F-A, Vallon O, Rappaport F. 2013. Cyclic electron flow is redoxcontrolled but independent of state transition. *Nat. Commun.* 4:1954
- 148. Tamiru M, Abe A, Utsushi H, Yoshida K, Takagi H, et al. 2013. The tillering phenotype of the rice plastid terminal oxidase (PTOX) loss-of-function mutant is associated with strigolactone deficiency. *New Phytol.* 202:116–31
- Theg SM, Cline K, Finazzi G, Wollman F-A. 2005. The energetics of the chloroplast Tat protein transport pathway revisited. *Trends Plant Sci.* 10:153–54

- Tolleter D, Ghysels B, Alric J, Petroutsos D, Tolstygina I, et al. 2011. Control of hydrogen photoproduction by the proton gradient generated by cyclic electron flow in *Chlamydomonas reinbardtii*. *Plant Cell* 23:2619–30
- 151. Tran PT, Sharifi MN, Poddar S, Dent RM, Niyogi KK. 2012. Intragenic enhancers and suppressors of phytoene desaturase mutations in *Chlamydomonas reinbardtii*. PLOS ONE 7:e42196
- 152. Trouillard M, Shahbazi M, Moyet L, Rappaport F, Joliot PA, et al. 2012. Kinetic properties and physiological role of the plastoquinone terminal oxidase (PTOX) in a vascular plant. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1817:2140–48
- Umbach AL, Ng VS, Siedow JN. 2006. Regulation of plant alternative oxidase activity: a tale of two cysteines. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1757:135–42
- Vanlerberghe G. 2013. Alternative oxidase: a mitochondrial respiratory pathway to maintain metabolic and signaling homeostasis during abiotic and biotic stress in plants. Int. J. Mol. Sci. 14:6805–47
- 155. Vener AV, van Kan PJ, Rich PR, Ohad I, Andersson B. 1997. Plastoquinol at the quinol oxidation site of reduced cytochrome *bf* mediates signal transduction between light and protein phosphorylation: thylakoid protein kinase deactivation by a single-turnover flash. *PNAS* 94:1585–90
- Wagner AM, Krab K, Wagner MJ, Moore AL. 2008. Regulation of thermogenesis in flowering Araceae: the role of the alternative oxidase. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1777:993–1000
- Wang J, Sommerfeld M, Hu Q. 2009. Occurrence and environmental stress responses of two plastid terminal oxidases in *Haematococcus pluvialis* (Chlorophyceae). *Planta* 230:191–203
- Wei L, Derrien B, Gautier A, Houille-Vernes L, Boulouis A, et al. 2014. Nitric oxide-triggered remodeling of chloroplast bioenergetics and thylakoid proteins upon nitrogen starvation in *Chlamydomonas reinbardtii*. *Plant Cell* 26:353–72
- Wetzel CM, Jiang CZ, Meehan LJ, Voytas DF, Rodermel S. 1994. Nuclear-organelle interactions: the *immutans* variegation mutant of *Arabidopsis* is plastid autonomous and impaired in carotenoid biosynthesis. *Plant J.* 6:161–75
- Wikström M, Verkhovsky MI. 2007. Mechanism and energetics of proton translocation by the respiratory heme-copper oxidases. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1767:1200–14
- Wollman F-A. 2001. State transitions reveal the dynamics and flexibility of the photosynthetic apparatus. EMBO 7. 20:3623–30
- 162. Wu D, Wright DA, Wetzel C, Voytas DF, Rodermel S. 1999. The *IMMUTANS* variegation locus of Arabidopsis defines a mitochondrial alternative oxidase homolog that functions during early chloroplast biogenesis. *Plant Cell* 11:43–55
- 163. Yamamoto H, Peng L, Fukao Y, Shikanai T. 2011. An Src homology 3 domain-like fold protein forms a ferredoxin binding site for the chloroplast NADH dehydrogenase-like complex in *Arabidopsis. Plant Cell* 23:1480–93
- Yoshikawa S, Muramoto K, Shinzawa-Itoh K. 2011. Proton-pumping mechanism of cytochrome a oxidase. Annu. Rev. Biophys. 40:205–23
- 165. Young L, May B, Pendlebury-Watt A, Shearman J, Elliott C, et al. 2014. Probing the ubiquinol-binding site of recombinant *Sauromatum guttatum* alternative oxidase expressed in *E. coli* membranes through site-directed mutagenesis. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1837:1219–25
- Young L, Shiba T, Harada S, Kita K, Albury MS, Moore AL. 2013. The alternative oxidases: simple oxidoreductase proteins with complex functions. *Biochem. Soc. Trans.* 41:1305–11
- Yu Q, Feilke K, Krieger-Liszkay A, Beyer P. 2014. Functional and molecular characterization of plastid terminal oxidase from rice (*Oryza sativa*). *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1837:1284–92
- 168. Zito F, Finazzi G, Delosme R, Nitschke W, Picot D, Wollman F-A. 1999. The Qo site of cytochrome b₆f complexes controls the activation of the LHCII kinase. EMBO <u>7</u>. 18:2961–69

A

υ

Annual Review of Plant Biology

Volume 66, 2015

\mathbf{C}	
Contents	
0 0 1 1 0 1 1 0 0	

From the Concept of Totipotency to Biofortified Cereals <i>Ingo Potrykus</i>	1
The Structure of Photosystem II and the Mechanism of Water Oxidation in Photosynthesis <i>Jian-Ren Shen</i>	23
The Plastid Terminal Oxidase: Its Elusive Function Points to Multiple Contributions to Plastid Physiology Wojciech J. Nawrocki, Nicolas J. Tourasse, Antoine Taly, Fabrice Rappaport, and Francis-André Wollman	49
Protein Maturation and Proteolysis in Plant Plastids, Mitochondria, and Peroxisomes <i>Klaas J. van Wijk</i>	75
United in Diversity: Mechanosensitive Ion Channels in Plants Eric S. Hamilton, Angela M. Schlegel, and Elizabeth S. Haswell	113
The Evolution of Plant Secretory Structures and Emergence of Terpenoid Chemical Diversity <i>Bernd Markus Lange</i>	139
Strigolactones, a Novel Carotenoid-Derived Plant Hormone Salim Al-Babili and Harro J. Bouwmeester	161
Moving Toward a Comprehensive Map of Central Plant Metabolism Ronan Sulpice and Peter C. McKeown	187
Engineering Plastid Genomes: Methods, Tools, and Applications in Basic Research and Biotechnology <i>Ralph Bock</i>	211
RNA-Directed DNA Methylation: The Evolution of a Complex Epigenetic Pathway in Flowering Plants Marjori A. Matzke, Tatsuo Kanno, and Antonius J.M. Matzke	243
The Polycomb Group Protein Regulatory Network Iva Mozgova and Lars Hennig	269

The Molecular Biology of Meiosis in Plants Raphaël Mercier, Christine Mézard, Eric Jenczewski, Nicolas Macaisne, and Mathilde Grelon 297
Genome Evolution in Maize: From Genomes Back to Genes <i>James C. Schnable</i>
Oxygen Sensing and Signaling <i>Joost T. van Dongen and Francesco Licausi</i>
Diverse Stomatal Signaling and the Signal Integration Mechanism Yoshiyuki Murata, Izumi C. Mori, and Shintaro Munemasa
The Mechanism and Key Molecules Involved in Pollen Tube Guidance <i>Tetsuya Higashiyama and Hidenori Takeuchi</i>
Signaling to Actin Stochastic Dynamics <i>Jiejie Li, Laurent Blanchoin, and Christopher J. Staiger</i>
Photoperiodic Flowering: Time Measurement Mechanisms in Leaves Young Hun Song, Jae Sung Shim, Hannah A. Kinmonth-Schultz, and Takato Imaizumi
Brachypodium distachyon and Setaria viridis: Model Genetic Systems for the Grasses Thomas P. Brutnell, Jeffrey L. Bennetzen, and John P. Vogel
Effector-Triggered Immunity: From Pathogen Perception to Robust Defense <i>Haitao Cui Kenichi Tsuda, and Tane F. Parker.</i> 487
Fungal Effectors and Plant Susceptibility Libera Lo Presti, Daniel Lanver, Gabriel Schweizer, Shigeyuki Tanaka, Liang Liang, Marie Tollot, Alga Zuccaro, Stefanie Reissmann, and Regine Kahmann 513
Responses of Temperate Forest Productivity to Insect and Pathogen Disturbances <i>Charles E. Flower and Miquel A. Gonzalez-Meler</i>
Plant Adaptation to Acid Soils: The Molecular Basis for Crop Aluminum Resistance <i>Leon V. Kochian, Miguel A. Piñeros, Jiping Liu, and Jurandir V. Magalhaes</i>
Terrestrial Ecosystems in a Changing Environment: A Dominant Role for Water <i>Carl J. Bernacchi and Andy VanLoocke</i>